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The Fourth Congress of the Inner Mongolian People’s Party was convened virtually on December 
5, 2021, where the past work was reviewed and future plans were adopted. In accordance with the 
agenda, the party conducted its regular election and elected a new president, a chairman of the 
Executive Council, a secretary-general, and heads of other branches. 

At the beginning of the congress, Hatgin Dolgion, the party’s former president, gave a report on 
the work carried out over the six years since the party’s restructuring in May 2015. He explained 
how the Inner Mongolian People’s Party has worked tirelessly to bring the current situation and 
issues of Southern Mongolia to the attention of the international community, collaborating with 
institutions such as the United Nations, the European Parliament, the U.S. Congress, international 
human rights organizations, and other non-governmental organizations, as well as the free press. 
These efforts have brought significant achievements, which he illustrated with concrete examples. 
Looking to the future, the congress participants unanimously endorsed new guidelines that 
emphasized close cooperation with the Mongolians worldwide, encouraging the active 
participation of the younger generation, and diligently training new party members, drawing on 
past experiences and lessons. 

Through the party members’ elections, Khereid Khuvisgalt was elected as the party’s President, 
G. Sechent as Chairman of the Executive Council, and Hatgin Dolgion was appointed as the 
Secretary-General. In addition, B. Tumenulzei was appointed as Director of the US Branch, G. 
Sechent as Director of the Japan Branch, Altangadas as Director of the Mongolia Branch, and H. 
Khuchin as Director of the Europe Branch. 

Following the Executive Council meeting and elections, an open meeting was held, including party 
members and supporters. Participants included Ch. Munkhbayar from Mongolia, Jirgal from Japan, 
and H. Nars and Bulag from Sweden, who shared their thoughts and pledged their continued 
support for the Inner Mongolian People’s Party. 

The congress reminded the new and young members and supporters of the core mission of the 
Inner Mongolian People’s Party: to end Chinese colonial rule in Southern Mongolia and to struggle 
for its independence and freedom. It reiterated that the true owners of the Southern Mongolian 
nation are the Mongolian people and that they have the inalienable right to take ownership of their 
destiny on the sacred land of their ancestors. It stressed the duty to preserve and develop the 
Mongolian cultural heritage, language, and script, and to pass them on to future generations, a 



fundamental principle of the party’s existence. Furthermore, it underscored that every Mongolian 
has a personal responsibility for the fate of the Mongol nation, that reliance on foreign powers and 
other nations is futile, and that only Mongolians themselves can protect, revive, and strengthen 
their nation. All Mongols worldwide were urged to unite, to reflect on this profound truth, and to 
join forces in the great mission of national revival. 

May the Eternal Blue Sky bless the Mongolian people. 

 


